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Dear Judith 

NATS En-route Limited (NERL) Price Determination 

Prospect’s response to the CMA Provisional Findings 

Prospect is a key stakeholder in the operation of NERL and the wider UK Air Traffic 
Management (ATM) System. With over 2,100 members in the Air Traffic Control Officers’ 
Branch, 820 members in the Air Traffic System Specialists Branch, and over 250 ATC 
workers in other branches – including the CAA - we represent virtually the entire workforce 
of professionals involved in UK ATM.  

During the CMA’s investigations, the Covid-19 pandemic started to develop and it has had 
a devastating impact on the aviation industry. As of the first two weeks of April 2020, air 
traffic numbers are down by around 90%, with a consequential huge drop in revenue for 
NERL. This has been compounded by the announcement from Eurocontrol on 7 April 2020 
that it would defer En-route charges paid by airlines to ANSPs, staging them over a period 
of around 18 months. 

Notwithstanding the severe financial implications for NERL, it has licence obligations to 
continue to provide an air traffic service to those flights still in the sky, be they overflights, 
emergency services, cargo operations or the scheduled services that remain.  

It is for these reasons among others that Prospect has long believed that the economic 
regulatory model in place for NERL is flawed when applied to critical infrastructure like air 
traffic management - an industry that must be viewed as integral and essential for the 
functioning and success of the United Kingdom. Although no one could have predicted the 
impact that Covid-19 would have had on the world even six months ago, it has laid bare the 
inadequacy of such an economic model and exposed the industry, and the country, to an 
existential risk. 

However, given the current regulatory model, we broadly accept the CMA’s provisional 
findings, considering the context they now are set in. It is our view that the underlying 
principles of the findings are noted and carried forward, even if the specifics of the numbers 
now bear no resemblance to reality. 
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